
 

 

3760 Piper Street 
P.O. Box 196604

Anchorage, AK 99508
t: (907) 562-2211 
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March 2, 2022 
 
The Honorable David Wilson 
Chair, Senate Health & Social Services Committee 
State Capitol, Room 121 
Juneau, Alaska 99801      
 
Electronic Letter 
 
RE: Providence Alaska Supports Senate Bill 175: HEALTH CARE SERVICES BY 
TELEHEALTH 
 
Dear Senator Wilson,  
 
Providence Alaska has set the standard for modern health care in Alaska for more than 100 years. 

private employer, with nearly 5,000 caregivers across Alaska. As the CEO of Providence Alaska, I 
write in support of Senate Bill 175. 
 
Providence is working to be a catalyst of change within health care and to work to reduce costs 
while improving health outcomes. An important step is to stop incentivizing the most expensive 
forms of health care. Providence Health 2.0 is an initiative that modernizes our own vision of how 
we serve communities and Alaskans. Traditional models center around the hospital, Health 2.0 
centers around the individual and the most appropriate care setting.  
 
The top 10% of health care users account for the vast majority of costs. Our family medicine 
Medicaid demonstration project targeted that top group of utilizers, many of whom visit the 
emergency room multiple times per month and rely on the emergency department as primary care. A 
simple description of the demonstration project is that we provided patient-centered care and wrap-
around services for that top group of utilizers. We also listened to the patients and asked why they 
routinely depend on the emergency department. Primary themes emerged as access and connection.  
 
Transportation is not often considered a component of health care, but to some, easy access to 
public transport, bus line routes, and ride sharing costs can play a major role in their health care 
decisions. Primary care offices may not be on public transportation routes, but emergency rooms 
are. Telehealth removes barriers and improves health equity, strengthens patient relationships, while 
also incentivizing the most effective care settings.  
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Telehealth is safe and effective. This is one of the unique instances where we have positive results to 
build upon. The past two years have been like a pilot program, where the temporary telehealth 
waivers have allowed Providence Alaska to bring care closer to Alaskans. In 2020, Providence 
Alaska served more than 12,000 Alaskans via telehealth. Thirty-one percent of our telehealth volume 
is behavioral health; the other top four departments by patient volume are: internal medicine, family 
medicine, pediatrics, and maternal and fetal medicine. Providence Alaska has vibrant telestroke and 
teleICU programs and sees the great telehealth potential for case management.  
 

telehealth waivers and that we want to continue to use to better serve Alaskans. Home health and 
remote patient monitoring can provide significant benefits to patients facing chronic or acute illness. 
During the early days of the pandemic, Providence saw the need to provide safe and effective home 
care for Covid-positive patients and we rapidly responded to the available telehealth flexibilities. 
Through remote patient monitoring, we tracked patient vitals and symptoms and scheduled 
telehealth check-ins wit
worsened, we were able to track in real time and move the patient to a higher-acuity care setting only 
when clinically necessary. 
 
This service was even more impactful to hospitals outside of Anchorage, including our Critical 
Access Hospitals in Valdez, Seward, and Kodiak, and through our partnerships with Mat-Su 
Regional Medical Center and Fairbanks Memorial Hospital. We avoided unnecessary emergency 
room visits and admissions, protected critical staffed bed capacity, and protected both our patients 
and caregivers from unnecessary risks of exposure. Perhaps most importantly, we were able to care 
for roughly 1,000 Alaskans near their support networks and improve health outcomes, providing 
safer environments for both patients and caregivers. 
 
As we look at patients with chronic illness, this technology will improve health outcomes while 
reducing costs. Heart disease is the second leading cause of death in Alaska and thousands of 
Medicaid beneficiaries are diagnosed annually. Patients with a diagnosis of heart failure require 
intensive monitoring after hospitalization and rehospitalizations are common. Research indicates 
that many patients do best when they are administered therapies that may include as many as four 
different medications. Patients must be carefully monitored to track symptoms and reactions to 
medication to optimize treatment. Without telehealth and remote patient monitoring, these visits 
must be done in person without sufficient ongoing and real-time 
condition.  
 
Health outcomes will always be the most important metric; working to provide Alaskans with the 
opportunity to live longer and healthier lives. However, there is also a real cost to the state. The 
Alaska Medicaid program pays hundreds of millions of dollars for services to Medicaid beneficiaries 
diagnosed with heart disease. Remote patient monitoring and home health can reduce in-person 
visits and travel, while providing more effective treatment and reducing readmissions.  
 
We believe establishing relationships with local providers is critical to health outcomes. The in-
person visit cannot be fully replaced. However, we are successfully using more of a hybrid model to 
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expand access, deliver care in the most effective settings, and to connect Alaskans with local 
resources. You may have seen the expansion of Providence Express Cares across the Anchorage 
area, or our recently opened Midtown primary care clinic and urgent care center. Through these 
spaces, you can choose to schedule a telehealth appointment on your phone or other device, 
schedule an appointment for an in-person visit later that day, or walk-in to receive immediate lower-
acuity care. During the height of the pandemic, Providence Express Care Alaska averaged more than 
120 virtual visits per day. We often connect patients with primary care physicians and additional 
health resources on the spot. This hybrid model of in-person and virtual care empowers Alaskans to 
make informed health decisions. The patient/provider relationship is important, and we support 
clarifying language to provide a balance between expanding access to care and prioritizing Alaska 
providers.  
 

fits in SB 175 that have been highlighted by 
many of our colleagues. Alaska has a lot of work to do to build our fragile behavioral health 
continuum of care and telehealth can play a vital resource in getting Alaskans the care they need and 
deserve. Eliminating barriers to substance use disorder treatment increases the number of Alaskans 
in recovery and benefits us all.  
 
Alaskans have access to high-quality health care, and we should be proud of our in-state health care 
options. But we must transform our system of care to improve overall economics and health 
outcomes. We have an amazing opportunity to take success stories from the regulatory relief 
provided during the pandemic and to use these tools to modernize our health care system. There are 
significant federal investments in improving our broadband infrastructure and cyber security. The 
time to modernize health care is now.  
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Cc:  Representative Ivy Spohnholz 
 Jared Kosin, Alaska State Hospital and Nursing Home Association  

Preston M. Simmons, DSc. FACHE 
Chief Executives 
Providence Alaska  

















March 3, 2022 

Senator David Wilson 
Alaska State Legislature 
State Capitol Room 121 
Juneau AK, 99801 

Sent via email 

Re:  Support for Senate Bill 175 

Dear Senator Wilson,  

The Alaska Mental Health Trust Authority (Trust) supports SB175 which will put into law many 
of the beneficial telehealth delivery flexibilities that arose during response to the COVID-19 
pandemic and expand access to essential health services.  

The Trust has long been an advocate for improved access to care for Trust beneficiaries; 
Alaskans who experience mental illness, substance use disorders, traumatic brain injuries, 
developmental disabilities, and Alzheimer’s disease and related dementia. Telehealth, 
particularly behavioral health services delivered through telehealth, has an increasingly 
important role in helping ensure Trust beneficiaries in communities across the state have access 
to the care they need to thrive. 

During the pandemic, the Trust supported many partners as they quickly adapted to using 
telehealth technology to provide essential behavioral health and other supportive services. We 
know that both our beneficiaries and our provider partners have greatly benefitted from the 
expanded use of telehealth. For Trust beneficiaries, telehealth reduces barriers such as 
transportation, and privacy or stigma-related concerns. For providers, telehealth improves the 
ability to provide consistent, quality care, reduces the number of no-show appointments, 
improves geographic reach, and improves coordination of care.  

maintains the pandemic-related telehealth flexibilities and creates certainty around 
Medicaid coverage for telehealth services. SB175 also recognizes that many communities in 
Alaska have limited broadband service and allows for reimbursement of some audio-only 
telehealth services. 

Telehealth is an essential and growing component of our state’s system of care for Trust 
beneficiaries. We appreciate your leadership in sponsoring this legislation that will improve 
access to care, help ensure Trust beneficiaries live and receive services in their community of 
choice, and supports Alaska’s network of providers.  

Sincerely, 

Steve Williams, 
Chief Executive Officer 
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March 3, 2022 
 
Senator David Wilson 
Chair, Senate Health and Social Services Committee 
Alaska State Legislature 
Juneau, Alaska.  99801 
 
Re: SB 175  Access to Telehealth Delivery of Medical Services 
 
Dear Senator Wilson and members of the Senate Health and Social Services Committee, 
 
The purpose of this letter is to support Senate Bill 175, and in particular, behavioral health 
services via telehealth when available.  
 
NAMI stands for the National Alliance on Mental Illness  we advocate for access to mental 
health services, treatment, support and research, and we are steadfast in our commitment to 
raising awareness and building a community of hope for those in need throughout Alaska.  
 
We strongly support this important legislation to assist mental health beneficiaries in Alaska to 
help them obtain access to mental health support, and in some cases, provide the only support 
available in their communities. 
 
Telehealth has been a pivotal development in creating the ability to access care in Alaska, and it 
is changing health care delivery, especially in Alaska where resources are limited, for urban AND 
rural regions. It has been a silver lining to the COVID pandemic. These possibilities continue to 
grow.  
 
NAMI Alaska supports SB175. Thank you to Senator Wilson for sponsoring this legislation. We 
ask for your support to provide access to care through telehealth connections. Help Alaskans 
obtain the health care they need by the use of telehealth as an option. 
 
Respectfully, 

 
Ann Ringstad, MPA 
Executive Director 
NAMI Alaska 
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March 3, 2022 
 
Senator David Wilson
Room 121 
Juneau AK, 99801

Dear Senator Wilson:

I am contacting you regarding Senate Bill 175 and its’ provisions for continuing access to
behavioral health services via telehealth systems.  We are in support of efforts that continue or 
expand access to behavioral health services through virtual means.  
 
The Alaska Center for Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD) was founded in 2017 and works 
to reduce alcohol-exposed pregnancies, promote successful outcomes for affected individuals and 
families, and is a catalyst for creating FASD-informed communities of care. 
https://alaskacenterforfasd.org/

The pandemic has heightened the need for supportive behavioral health services across many 
population groups including those who are affected by prenatal exposure to alcohol. Most of the 
estimated 47,860 individuals (1) in Alaska who experience an FASD do not have a diagnosis, nor 
do they understand the foundation of their life challenges which can manifest as attention, 
learning/memory, social, and behavioral symptoms.  

As a result, they are moving through life believing that they are stupid, a bad person, and that it is 
‘their fault’ that they struggle.  We know from research that individuals with FASD who do not 
receive needed services and supports are more at risk for developing behavioral health secondary 
conditions. (2)  In addition, the mere fact that they experienced prenatal alcohol exposure increases 
their risk of conditions such as anxiety, depression (and suicidality) due to the effects the teratogen, 
alcohol had on their developing central nervous system and neural transmitter receptors. Individuals 
with FASD are often not recognized in the behavioral health systems but we are working hard to 
change that here in Alaska. (https://www.fasdcollaborative.com/recordings  What Behavioral 
Health Professionals Need to Know About FASD  archived FREE webinar with CE available for 
learners) 

As someone who has engaged in prevention/direct service-related activities for 25 years and FASD 
diagnosis for 10 years I can tell you that Alaska has MANY individuals with FASD are seeking 
services for their mental health conditions (3), that executive function challenges due to their 
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disability can interfere with intake and treatment processes, and that a telehealth model can help 
these individual to experience less missed appointments and easier access to this service no matter 
where they may be living (i.e. geographically or housed/unhoused).  
 
Feel free to contact me for questions or additional information at 907/249-6641 (office).  
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Marilyn Pierce-Bulger, APRN 
President, Board of Directors Alaska Center for FASD  
marilyn@alaskacenterforfasd.org  

1. McDowell Group for Alaska Mental Health Trust- The Economic Costs of Alcohol Misuse 
in Alaska 2019 Update   Chapter 6 page 68 https://alaskamentalhealthtrust.org/wp-
content/uploads/2020/01/McDowell-Group-Alcohol-Misuse-Report-Final-1.21.20.pdf

2. Petrenko, et al https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4007413/ Prevention of 
Secondary Conditions in FASD: Identification of Systems Level Barriers    

3. McKinley Research Group for Alaska Mental Health Trust Fetal Alcohol Spectrum 
Disorders Healthcare Utilization Study 2021  Table 39 Mental Health Disorders 2017 pdf 
page 81 https://alaskamentalhealthtrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/MRG-FASD-
Healthcare-Utilization-Report-Revised-Final-8.12.2021.pdf  
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March 4th, 2022  

The Honorable David Wilson
Alaska Senate 
Alaska State Capitol Building, Rm 121 
Juneau, AK 99801 
 
Re: Senate Bill 175 
 
Dear Senator Wilson,  

The All Alaska Pediatric Partnership (A2P2) is strongly supportive of Senate Bill 
175, an act relating to telehealth and other matters relating to the practice of 

We do this in partnership with multiple statewide agencies who share the goal of 
healthy and thriving children and families throughout Alaska. 

Help Me Grow Alaska (HMG-AK), a key program of A2P2, connects families 
statewide to needed services and supports. The HMG-AK call center is staffed by 
Family Support Specialists who receive calls from families, providers and caregivers 
in need of information, support and connection to resources and referrals. In the 
past four years, Help Me Grow Alaska has opened more than 1200 cases, serving 
families from more than 43 communities across the state. This past year we opened 
more cases and served more children than in any other year, more than doubling 
the number of new children served in one year.  

As many partners have shared, during t

saved Alaskan lives; we must make them permanent.  

Th
by increasing access to services available through telehealth modalities. For rural 
Alaskans, this has meant the ability to connect with a provider through a telephonic, 

nly encounter. This method of telehealth has meant Alaskans on Medicaid, 
who cannot afford the internet, mobile data, or whose communities do not have 
access to reliable broadband, can still make their appointments with their providers. 
This has been especially true in delivering behavioral health services.  

During the pandemic, our call center has seen a significant increase in calls related 
to the mental health needs of children and teenagers with the corresponding barrier 
extremely limited availability and access to behavioral health services statewide. 



 

 
 

All Alaska Pediatric Partnership | Tax I.D. 47-342-8822  
4141 B St. Suite 409, Anchorage, AK 99503 |  

907-903-6770 
http://a2p2.org

 

The expansion of telehealth services during this time has been a life changing 
improvement in our system of care to families in both urban and rural areas.   
 
In addition to HMG-AK, for the last two years A2P2 has also led the development of a 
novel pediatric subspecialty system for Alaska with the goal of a long-term solution 
to providing high quality care to Alaska children. Over the last 10 or more years, a 
number of systems had been used to provide pediatric subspecialty services to 
children within Alaska. Recently, these systems have proven fragile for multiple 
reasons. There have also been major changes in the local pediatric subspecialty 
provider sector, and a series of relatively minor events (when taken separately) 

subspecialty systems. With an eye on both the historical shortages as well as a 
recent crisis in several of the pediatric subspecialties, A2P2 along with its board of 
directors has formed a coalition of leaders of Alaska pediatric healthcare, funders, 

with an expert consultant to design a new model of care.  
 
This new model will focus on providing the highest quality of care as close to home 
as possible, with an emphasis on financial sustainability. One of the major challenges 
we as a state face in achieving this goal is our ability to retain and recruit specialists, 
especially pediatric specialists and subspecialists. The relatively small population 
does not support more than one full-time provider for each subspecialty; however, a 
single provider cannot provide cover 24/7 every day of the year. To address this 
barrier, the new model of pediatric subspecialty services will include contracts with 
Outside subspecialty providers who will provide telehealth consultations in 

iders or medical 
home. Thus, the ability to utilize telemedicine is critical to Alaskan children 
accessing the high-quality medical services they need.  
 
To summarize, expanding opportunities for telehealth services in and outside 
Alaska will provide children and families increased access to much-needed care, 
especially mental health care. The All Alaska Pediatric Partnership strongly 
supports the passage of these important bills to advance health equity and more 
effective delivery of high-quality services to children and families in Alaska.  
 
Thank you for your consideration, 

 
 

Tamar Ben-Yosef 
Executive Director 
All Alaska Pediatric Partnership  
 


